RED LINE the BLUE HILLS

START TIME: 
For the August 17th hike(s) we will start at 5:00 and/or 6:00. 
5:00 sharp:  Early Bird Special. We will do two trails we need near the Trailside Museum. 
6:00 sharp: We will do our usual 6:00 until dark hike. Now working on the 3000s, toward Chicatawbut Hill. 
Come for one or both.
On these evening hikes, since time is short, we will not wait in the parking lot for late arrivals. Anyone not there at the start time will be assumed to have had to cancel that night. 
Meeting place(s):
Early bird special: Meet at the main Trailside (North) parking lot on Rt. 138.
6:00 paved lot across from the State Police/Reservation Headquarters.  (The ‘big’ paved lot across from the headquarters building. (East side of street, just down from Houghton Lot) We will carpool to some parking lot near the 3000s.
What to bring:
Hiking boots 


Rain Coat required (Please bring it every week, if only to appease the sun gods ;-)

Water. At least 1 quart. Hiking will work up a thirst, especially in the heat. Dehydration is a major source of hiking problems. Staying hydrated during the hikes will also help you feel better the next day. 

Headlamp or flashlight. The nights will be getting shorter each week. As you noticed the last few weeks, if we don’t walk fast enough… ;-). 

‘First Aid kit’ I will be carrying a group first aid kit in case of injury, however participants should always bring Band-Aids, moleskin, Motrin and any other such small items as they may typically need during a hike.
Toilet paper: There are no rest areas in the woods. ( 
Cancellation Policy: I plan to hike every Thursday, rain or shine. Fun is where and when you make it! However thunderstorms will cancel, or shorten, the hikes!

Risks: As discussed previously, there are risks, from rattlesnakes and poison parsnip to deer ticks, EEE, West Nile virus and breaking your ankle, from poking your eye with a branch (some of the trails we are using haven’t seen maintenance lately) to heart attacks. There are also balancing benefits, like exercise and fellowship of other hikers. That’s not to mention the simple pleasure of walking in the woods! The balance point varies for each person. It’s your choice.
General notes:

1) No dogs are permitted on these trips.

2) Cell phones may be brought, but must be kept turned off during the hikes.

3) We will hike ‘together.’ Please plan to complete the hike with us. Light rain will not cancel the hikes. Under severe weather conditions (if it starts pouring) we, as a group, will decide to continue or head back.

4) Thunderstorms will cancel, or shorten, the trips! 

5) Anyone  with any medical conditions (asthma and use an inhaler, allergies and carry an Epipen, etc.) please inform me. )

6) Non-AMC members are permitted (encouraged!) to attend. (Hopefully having fun with us will encourage them/you to join. ()

7) If you wish to bring a friend, whom you know to have experience, the proper equipment, etc, just let me know a few days before the hike.

8) There are rattlesnakes and copperheads within the Blue Hills. (They are rare, but they do exist) If you are concerned about this ask me now, not if we meet one on the trail ;-)  

9) West Nile Virus – See http://www.cdc.gov/ncidod/dvbid/arbor/eeefact.htm 
10) EEE - Eastern Equine Encephalitis is out there too ( See http://www.cdc.gov/ncidod/dvbid/arbor/eeefact.htm
Any questions, email me. 

From today’s news:

EEE mosquitoes are at 5-year high 
Greater risk to public feared 
By David Abel, Globe Staff | August 16, 2006 
The number of mosquitoes found carrying the sometimes-deadly Eastern equine encephalitis virus this year now exceeds the number of infected insects identified in each of the past five years, officials at the state Department of Public Health said yesterday.

With two months left in the season, state officials are worried that the rise in the number of infected mosquitoes will soon mean more passing of the virus to humans.

``It's a bad year," said Dr. Alfred DeMaria, chief medical officer for the Department of Public Health, who attributed the rise, in part, to this year's heavy rains. ``There's a lot of EEE out there."

Officials were unsure yesterday whether widespread spraying was needed. 
Despite protests about the environmental dangers of spraying, the presence of the virus in mosquitoes prompted state officials last week to order the state's first aerial fumigation in 16 years, spraying more than 6,000 pounds of pesticide over 159,000 acres in Bristol and Plymouth counties, at a cost of $400,000. State officials said yesterday that Amesbury, on the border with New Hampshire, plans to start ground spraying for the virus this week after officials discovered infected mosquitoes there August 9. It was not clear last night when the spraying would start.

State officials confirmed yesterday that a horse in Middleborough died after becoming infected with the virus on Aug. 5, the second horse to die this year from EEE. The first horse became ill on July 24 in neighboring Lakeville.

Officials in New Bedford said yesterday that two samples of mosquitoes collected there on Aug. 10 tested positive for the virus, marking the state's 48th sample to have tested positive this year. Between May and October last year, the state collected 45 positive samples.

The state is in its third year of high EEE activity, with four human cases and two deaths in both 2004 and 2005. Last year, all four people in the state infected by EEE were from Plymouth County. A Halifax girl and an elderly Kingston man died of the disease. Between 2001 and 2003, the state found just 21 samples of mosquitoes that tested positive for the virus.

DeMaria said it is not surprising that no human EEE deaths have been reported this year. Most deaths from the virus occur at the end of August, he said.

Since 1938, 56 percent of those who contracted the virus have died. More than half of those deaths were in the late 1930s, before major advances in healthcare.

The virus, transmitted through mosquito bites, causes flulike symptoms and swelling of the brain. The elderly and young are especially vulnerable.

DeMaria said yesterday it was too soon to tell how effective the spraying had been and whether it would be necessary to spay again.

``We're still waiting for all the numbers," he said. ``But we wouldn't have done that if we didn't think there was an increased threat of human disease."

The samples of mosquitoes in New Bedford were taken in areas that hadn't been sprayed, DeMaria said. 
Officials in Amesbury could not be reached yesterday. 
But DeMaria said he wasn't surprised officials there have decided to spay. Seven people contracted the virus in New Hampshire last year.

DeMaria cautioned that residents should not expect the spraying to eliminate the virus. 
``We're just reducing the risks, from really bad to bad," he said. ``People still need to use repellent and take all necessary precautions.

``The risk won't be good until the first frost," he said. 
David Abel can be reached at dabel@globe.com <mailto:dabel@globe.com>. 
Bob Vogel
